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Minutes of the Meeting of October 4, 2002
The Visitors of James Madison University met Friday, October 4, 2002 in the College Center Board Room on the campus of James Madison University.  Mr. Paul Chiapparone, Rector, called the meeting to order at 1:05 p.m.

PRESENT:

Chiapparone, Paul, Rector

Carzo, Frank

Cuevas, Pablo

Cunningham, Charles

Farrell, Joe

Foster, Charles

Gunter, Meredith

Jasien, William

Leeolou, Stephen

Martin, George

McConville, Timothy

Obenshain, Mark

Pretlow, Delores

Testwuide, Robert

Harper, Donna, Secretary

ABSENT:

Blackwell, Helen

ALSO PRESENT:

Rose, Linwood, President

Brown, Doug, Provost and Vice President for Academic Affairs

King, Charles, Senior Vice President for Administration and Finance

Warner, Mark, Senior Vice President for Student Affairs

Stafford, Kathy, Vice President for Development and Alumni Relations

Dudik, Andrew, Student Member 2002-2003

Smilowitz, Michael, Speaker, Faculty Senate

Charette, Brian, Director, Human Resources

Cronk, Tabor, Assistant Attorney General

Eaton, David, Assistant Vice President for University Budget Management

Hilton, Fred, Director of University Communications

Holsinger, Larry, Director, Audit and Management Services

Knight, John, Assistant Vice President for Finance

Piazze, Tom, Associate Vice President for Advancement

Sudol, Ted, Director, Planned Giving

Wheeler, Susan, Policy and Legal Affairs Adviser

Mr. Chiapparone, opened the meeting by welcoming the new board members and Levar Stoney, SGA president, Andrew Dudik, student member on the board, and Dr. Michael Smilowitz, faculty senate speaker. 

APPROVAL OF MINUTES:
On motion of Joe Farrell, seconded by Bill Jasien, the minutes of the June 7, 2002, meeting was approved as distributed.   

PRESIDENT’S REPORT

Dr. Rose introduced and recognized the following individuals:

· Dr. Martha Ross, Dr. Rob Koslow, and Tina Grace for leading the effort on behalf of the University for the SACS self-study report;

· Dr. Lenny Echterling, Ms. Glenda Rooney recipients of the Alumni Distinguished Faculty and Distinguished Service award, respectively;

· Spanky McFarland, Baseball coach and Dave Rinker, Men and Women’s Cross Country coach – CAA Coaches of the year.

Dr. Rose thanked Charlie King, John Knight and his staff for the outstanding audit report.  For only the second time in ten years, there were no management comments.  

Dr. Rose acknowledged Mr. and Mrs. Bruce Forbes and Mr. and Mrs. Jeff Forbes for their contribution of the James Madison statue located on the new plaza.

Dr. Rose asked the board members to review the list of the 2001-02 significant annual accomplishments found in their notebooks.

Dr. Rose referenced the Economic Impact Report of JMU on the Community provided to the board.  He noted the report did not take into account events such as Parents’ Weekend, Homecoming Weekend, and the opening of school that also impact the community and retail businesses.

Dr. Rose informed the board he was appointed by President Bush to the National Infrastructure Advisory Committee for Cyber Security.

Dr. Rose discussed the importance and significance of the General Obligation Bond for James Madison University and showed the Bond video.  He also acknowledged Dr. Smilowitz and the students who are working in a variety of ways to promote information about the bond.

Dr. Rose emphasized the potential impact of the budget reduction plans on the future of James Madison University.  (Attachment A)

COMMITTEE REPORTS

Athletic Committee

Mr. Pablo Cuevas, Chair, presented the report of the Athletic Committee.  (Attachment B) 

Mr. Cuevas reported that the committee minutes for the June 7h meeting were approved as presented. 

Mr. Jeff Bourne, Athletic Director, introduced four new coaches and provided a status report on the fall sports programs.  He also provided an update on the new facilities.  Mr. Bourne presented the Goals and Objectives for the Athletic Department and a discussion followed regarding Title IX, restricted funds and the fundraising strategy.

Mr. Geoff Polglase, Associate Athletic Director for External Operations, gave a report on the Duke Club Annual Fund for fiscal year 2002 and presented the goals and objectives for the Duke Club for 2003, noting an aggressive goal 23% higher than last year.

Ms. Janet Lucas, Senior Associate Athletic Director, reported on the progress of the program review for Sports Medicine.  

On motion of Pablo Cuevas, seconded by Joe Farrell, the Athletic report was approved.  

Audit Committee

Mr. George Martin, Chair, presented the report of the Audit Committee.  (Attachment C).  

Mr. Martin reported that the committee minutes for the June 7, 20002 meeting were approved as presented.  

Mr. Holsinger reviewed the financial audit report for the fiscal year end and it was approved as distributed.  He also presented a revised Audit Plan for 2002-3 and that was also approved by the committee.

The Audit Committee then went into closed session to discuss personnel matters involving the performance of various faculty members and evaluation of performance of departments where such evaluation will necessarily involve discussion of the performance of specific individuals.

Mr. Holsinger reviewed the accomplishments for Audit and Management Review Services for 2001-02.  He also reported on the audit reports for the following departments:  Systems and Operations; Parking Services; Cash Shortages; and Petty Cash and Change funds.  

On motion of George Martin, seconded by Bill Jasien, the report was approved.

Development Committee

Mr. Farrell, Chair presented the report of the Development Committee.  (Attachment D).  Minutes from the March 22, 2002 meeting were approved.  The committee did not meet at the June 7, 2002 meeting.

Dr. Kathy Stafford, Vice President for Advancement, introduced two new staff members to the committee.  She then reviewed the fundraising attainment report for fiscal year 2002.  She reported that overall attainment was up 7% from last year and the Madison Fund also exceeded its goal by $158,000.

Dr. Stafford introduced Mr. Chris Pipkins, Director of Research, who presented a primer on the research process for our prospect pool and the identification of prospective donors.  She also reviewed the division’s Strategic Plan that represents the integration of University Relations with Development and Alumni Relations.  Dr. Stafford also shared with the committee a draft capital campaign case statement.

On motion of Joe Farrell, seconded by George Martin, the Development report was approved.

Education and Student Life

 Mr. Mark Obenshain presented the report of the Education and Student Life Committee.   (Attachment E).  The minutes from the June 7, 2002 meeting were approved as submitted.

Dr. Douglas Brown, Provost and Vice President for Academic Affairs, introduced Dr. Robert Reid, Dean of the College of Business and Dr. Cathy Sullivan, Director of Accounting who presented information on the Master of Science in Accounting.  The MSA has been cooperatively developed with the School of Accounting Executive Advisory Council and major firms in Northern Virginia and is an extension of an existing program.  It consists of 30 credit hours offered over a 2-year period using a cohort student model and is a hybrid of traditional and distance learning pedagogies.

Dr. Mark Warner, Senior Vice President for Student Affairs, provided an overview of the opening weekend activities and events and updated committee members on the Alcohol Foundational Plan and the new programming emphasis.

Dr. Michael Smilowitz, Speaker for the Faculty Senate, outlined the senate’s focus areas and initiatives for this year:  assisting in the passage of the bond referendum; providing day care services for JMU faculty and staff; improving the advising system for students; enhancing opportunities for faculty emeriti to remain active in the JMU community; and, providing faculty mentors to work with low-income, middle school students in the region to enhance their educational and career opportunities.

Mr. Levar Stoney, Student Government Association President, highlighted the recruitment of new members to the organization; the events held in remembrance of September 11th, the awareness campaign for the bond referendum; and the voter registration drives.

Mr. Andrew Dudik, Student Member of the Board, has been working to educate the students regarding the potential budget cuts and the importance of the higher education bond referendum.

On motion of Mark Obenshain, seconded by Bill Jasien, the Education and Student Life report was approved.

Finance and Physical Development Committee

Mr. Bill Jasien presented the report of the Finance and Physical Development Committee.   (Attachment F)  The minutes from the June 7, 2002 meeting were approved.

Mr. John Knight, Assistant Vice President for Finance, reviewed the 2001-02 Financial Update provided to the committee on a quarterly basis.  He indicated the University’s revenue and expenditures for the last quarter of fiscal year 2002 met the University’s budget expectations.  He also presented the 2001-02 Receivable Write-Off Report.  These were within the Board’s established guidelines.

Mr. Charles King, Senior Vice President for Administration and Finance and Dr. Douglas Brown, Provost and Vice President for Academic Affairs, presented a proposed graduate tuition for a new Masters of Science in Accounting.  On motion of Bill Jasien, the Finance and Physical Development Committee recommends the tuition for the Master of Science in Accounting program be set at $665 per credit hour.  The motion was seconded by Meredith Gunter.  The motion was approved.

Mr. King, Dr. Brown, and Mr. Brian Charette, Director of Human Resources, discussed an Alternative Severance Plan as a potential tool for the University as a part of the budget reduction strategy.  The plan encourages voluntary resignation as a tool for reducing the faculty and administrative work force, resulting in significant savings in personnel costs.  On motion of Bill Jasien, the Finance and Physical Development Comment recommended approval of the following resolution as an option for the university:


WHEREAS, the Code of Virginia Requires James Madison University to provide a severance benefit to eligible employees who are involuntarily separated due to budget reductions, agency reorganizations, or work force downsizing; and


WHEREAS, retirements of long-term faculty would facilitate continuation of the institution’s highest-priority programs within a diminished resource base, allow the University to retain recently recruited faculty provide some eventual flexibility to move in new directions, and reduce the devastating impact of work force reductions on morale; and 


WHEREAS, the JMU Board of Visitors has the authority to implement personnel policies related to teaching and research faculty and administrative and professional faculty:


THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED that the Visitors of James Madison University adopt the Alternative Severance Option for the University’s teaching and research faculty and administrative and professional faculty, thereby providing a strategy available to business units within the university to meet budget reductions and reduce personnel and minimizing the number and impact of involuntary separations.  The motion was seconded by Joe Farrell.  Charlie King and Brian Charette provided clarification regarding the Workforce Reduction Plan.  The motion was approved.

Mr. King discussed with the committee the University’s approach to the budget reduction plans.  He then presented two revenue bond resolutions to finance the renovation of Logan Hall and to acquire real estate the board has previously approved.  Mr. King informed the committee that the Auditor of Public Accounts issued a clean audit for the University and there were no management comments.

Ms. Towana Moore, Associate Vice President for Business Services, gave a report on the Capital Outlay projects.  The Leeolou Alumni Center, College Center Phase 2 and Gifford Hall have been completed.  She reported that construction is progressing on CISAT Academic 3, the Bookstore, and the new Track and Field Complex.  Ms. Moore also discussed Executive Order 33 outlining the water restrictions the University must follow.

On motion of Bill Jasien, seconded by Steve Leeolou, the Finance and Physical Development report was approved.

THE SCHOOL OF MUSIC ACADEMIC PROGRAM

Dr. Doug Brown, Vice President of Academic Affairs, introduced Dr. Mellasenah Morris.  Dr. Morris presented a powerpoint presentation on the students, faculty and programs associated with the School of Music.  (Attachment G)
BUDGET REDUCTION PLAN

Mr. King reviewed the current Virginia economy and its impact on the budget situation.  Budget reduction plans were submitted for 7%, 11% and 15%.   Mr. King informed board members no revenue projections were included in the plans and, as the plans are considered the governor’s working papers, he was unable to discuss specifics of the reduction plans.  (Attachment H)

REVENUE BOND RESOLUTIONS

Mr. King requested the board approve two resolutions required by the State Treasury:

(1) Logan Hall ($2,263,538)

(2) Purchase of real estate previously approved by the board ($2,250,000).

On motion of Joe Farrell, seconded by Steve Leeolou the motion to approve the resolutions was approved.

CAPITAL OUTLAY UPDATE

Mr. King reported on -

Completed Projects:

· Leeolou Alumni Center, CISAT College Center, Gifford Hall, Pedestrian Plaza at Bluestone Drive;

Leases/Acquisitions:

· Studio Center (Whitesel Building)

Projects under Construction:


· CISAT Academic 3a (Chemistry and Physics); Bookstore; Track

Projects in Design:

· Harrison Hall and Annex Renovations; Athletic Performance Center; Logan Hall Renovation, Warren Hall Renovation.

Rector Chiapparone then called for the board to move into Closed Session. Bill Jasien made the following motion:

“Pursuant to Section 2.2-3711-A.1; A-3; A-7; A-8 of the Code of Virginia, I move that the Board go into closed session to discuss personnel matters involving promotions, retirements, hirings, resignations, salary adjustments and status changes of various faculty and administrators; real estate matters regarding the potential purchase of property; legal matters, and fund-raising activities.” 

The motion was seconded by Steve Leeolou and the Board moved into closed session.

 Following the closed session, Mr. Chiapparone then stated the following:


During the closed session, the board discussed only matters lawfully 


exempted from open meeting requirements and only those types of matters 


identified in the motion for the closed session.

RECORDED VOTE: the following is an affirmative recorded, member by 


member vote:

Chiapparone, Paul

Carzo, Frank

Cuevas, Pablo

Cunningham, Chuck

Farrell, Joe

Foster, Charles

Gunter, Meredith

Jasien, Bill

Leeolou, Stephen

Martin, George

McConville, Timothy

Obenshain, Mark

Pretlow, Delores

Testwuide, Robert

Mr. Chiapparone then asked if there were any motions to come forward. 

Mr. Jasien made the following motion:

“I move that the Board approve the purchase of two pieces of real estate as discussed and the transfer of property to the city of Harrisonburg for the Resource Recovery plant and the Patterson Street alley from the city of Harrisonburg to James Madison University.”

The motion was seconded by Joe Farrell, and the motion was approved.  Mark Obenshain and Chuck Cunningham asked that a notation be made regarding their opposition to the one piece of real estate discussed.

Bill Jasien then moved that the Board “approve the personnel actions discussed in closed session regarding promotions, retirements, hirings, resignations, awarding of tenure, salary adjustments and status changes of various faculty and administrators”.  Seconded by Charles Foster, the motion was approved. (Attachment I)

ADJOURNMENT:

There being no further business, on motion of Joe Farrell, seconded by Charles Foster, the Board voted to adjourn.  The meeting was adjourned at 3:45 pm.

____________________________________




 

                        Paul Chiapparone, Rector

________________________________

Donna L. Harper, Secretary 
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